[image: image1.png]



DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

October 16, 2013
3:00 p.m.
Lynwood Roberts Room
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Katherine Carithers (Chair), Natalie Alden, Leslie Goller, Karen Nuland, BeLinda Peeples, Sheri Treadwell, Scott Wiley
Also: Jerry Holland, Tracie Davis, Angela Wiggins and Autumn Hinson - Supervisor of Elections office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairwoman Carithers called the meeting to order at 3:07 p.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Approval of minutes
The minutes of the panel’s meeting of September 18, 2013 were discussed. An amendment was requested to reflect that the panel had expressed its intent to send letters to the Chief Judge of the judicial circuit and to the current and presumably incoming Council Presidents regarding the issue of seeking diversity on the Election Canvassing Board.  Leslie Goller will draft the text of a letter for staff to place on Advisory Panel letterhead for the Chair’s signature.
Advisory Panel web site
Scott Wiley reported that the panel’s web site has been updated to include a listing of elected officials from the Beaches cities.

Supervisor of Elections operations center relocation
Jerry Holland stated that the move out of the current Gateway Center location will begin next week.  The landlord at the new Imeson location will provide free storage of the election equipment at the new site while build-out of the new facility takes place.  Occupancy of the new Imeson space is expected in February 2014.

Gateway early voting site
Mr. Holland reported that federal court judge Tim Corrigan refused to grant the injunction requested by the owners of the Gateway Center to prevent the relocation of the election operations center out of Gateway and indicated that he would allow the case to proceed, although he saw little chance of the plaintiffs succeeding.  The private party lawsuit filed after the Gateway suit won’t be heard for several months, probably after the first of the new year. Mr. Holland has budgeted for 17 early voting sites for the 2014 primary election and 20 for the general election.  He definitely plans to have an early voting site either in the Gateway Center itself or very close by in City-owned facility. Ms. Goller requested that the Supervisor of Elections office continue leasing space in Gateway for the early voting site after the operations center is removed so that another Gateway-area site will not need to be a “wild card” site. Mr. Holland indicated that the Gateway landlord is not interested in leasing the soon-to-be-vacated operations center space as an early voting site. The Real Estate Division is negotiating with Gateway for alternative space in the center, preferably inside the mall where voters could line up in conditioned space. A decision on the site is not required to be made until the 30 day advance notice deadline before the primary, but Mr. Holland hopes that a site can be determined much earlier so that a thorough public information campaign can take place for all the early voting sites.
Public service announcements
Mr. Holland said that billboard companies are willing to post election-related public service messages but his office doesn’t have a budget for production of the signs. His staff is exploring partnerships with high school media production classes to produce television spots that could be offered to television stations.  Radio stations are willing to air PSAs (in part to meet their FCC licensing requirements), but they have a huge backlog of spots to be aired and there is no guarantee when the spots will run.  Obviously the stations want to maximize their ad revenue and don’t run many PSAs in prime listening hours.
The group discussed the pros and cons of placing PSA spots on digital billboards.  Ms. Goller was very opposed to using digital billboards.  Ms. Carithers expressed concern about fairness issues - whether digital billboards are located in all parts of the city and whether some communities would receive the benefit of these PSAs and other communities would not.  Mr. Holland indicated that with all free advertising (radio, TV, billboard), the distribution and timing of the message is at the discretion of the media company and there is no guarantee that every part of town will get the same degree of access.  Several panel members indicated that the greatest distribution of information through the greatest number of outlets is the best policy.  That offers the greatest chance that voters of all kinds will be exposed to the message somewhere at some time. Ms. Goller suggested using neighborhood-based print media (weekly or monthly newspapers distributed in San Marco, Riverside/Avondale, the Beaches, etc.) to publish articles written by the Supervisor’s office. Mr. Holland cautioned against sending out general informational articles under a heading of breaking news media alert lest the media outlets discount important announcements on the assumption that they’re just another generic article. Ms. Goller requested that the Supervisor’s office provide a list of all the media outlets that are offered SOE media materials.
On-site assisted voting

Mr. Holland introduced Tracie Davis, Angela Wiggins and Autumn Hinson of the Supervisor of Elections’ staff who are involved in the assisted voting program.  The authorization for the program was created by the Florida Legislature to address allegations of absentee voting fraud by nursing home operators and political parties and candidates. The law authorizes on-site assisted voting at residential group homes, nursing homes and assisted living facilities.  The SOE solicits participation from all of the facilities of which it has knowledge (115 facilities currently on the list). Of those solicited, 38 participated in the 2012 primary election and 53 in the general election.  The program is staffed by a combination of few SOE employees as administrators and a pool of volunteer poll workers.  The office makes every effort to ensure that the teams that actually take ballots to residents and witness their voting are comprised of volunteers of both major political parties at all times. A minimum of 5 voting residents is required for the SOE to send a team to assist. The staff reported that the vast majority of assisted voting takes place in the dining hall or community room of the facilities, and much less in individual residents’ rooms. If a ballot is taken to a resident’s room, it is accompanied by at least 2 poll workers with different party registrations.  Mr. Holland said that his staff is glad to have suggestions for the names of additional congregate living facilities that are not on the current list.  They will go wherever they’re asked, and want to invite every facility in the city to participate.
Atlantic Beach city election voter surveys
Jeff Clements relayed a message from City Council Director/Secretary about the Braille translation of the surveys.  The work will begin now that the City’s new fiscal year has begun and funding is available in the professional services account.
The panel members reported the results of their phone calls to survey respondents who included a telephone number and indicated a willingness to be called to discuss some electoral issue.  One voter complained that he had not received notification of a change in his precinct.  Another indicated that his name was not on the voter roll and he had to vote a provisional ballot. The others either could not be reached or indicated that they had no problem or didn’t recall filling out the survey.

Canvassing Board diversity
Ms. Goller provided additional details about the responses she received from other Florida counties in response to her questionnaire about how they provide for canvassing board diversity. She has sent the survey to additional small counties in the Northeast Florida area but has not yet received responses.  Hillsborough County’s response, received after the last meeting, indicated that they have good diversity on their board over the past decade, but gave no indication as to whether it was intentionally derived or was the result of a diverse pool of county commissioners and judges. During the discussion Mr. Holland suggested that if the Election Advisory Panel is interested in pursuing the issue of canvassing board diversity, it might want to consider requesting the Duval Legislative Delegation to propose and amendment to the state election law requiring counties to provide more diversity of race, ethnicity and party affiliation on the boards. He indicated his willingness to speak to the Chief Judge and the City Council President to inform them of the Advisory Panel’s interest in better diversity on the canvassing board.
The group briefly discussed the issue of First Amendment rights as they relate to the ability of private property owners who host a polling place to prevent campaign activities from taking place on the rest of the property on voting days.  Mr. Holland says that he is guided by the legal opinions issued by the Florida Division of Elections because they are experts in election law, which the Office of General Counsel is not.  He believes that his office is best served by maintaining uniformity with the policies of the other 66 supervisors of elections in the state as guided by the Division of Elections. Ms. Goller cited appellate court rulings in Florida and by the U.S. Supreme Court that she believes should take precedence over Division of Elections opinions as statements of the law.
Project Integrity voter roll purge
Ms. Carithers expressed disappointment with the recent Project Integrity meeting in Northeast Florida, feeling that it did not convey much useful information about the project and that the participants could not answer important questions about cost. Mr. Holland explained how the voter roll review is supposed to work, with the Florida Division of Elections comparing voter registration rolls with a U.S. Department of Homeland Security database of legal citizens. The cost is going to be $0.50 per name search, plus the cost of staff time to compile the lists. Mr. Holland stated that his office does not verify citizenship; they depend on the oath signed by the voter on his/her application. The state Division of Elections is the body doing the checking (since 2010), and they inform the local supervisor if a problem is detected. He stressed that the local supervisors of elections cannot remove anyone from the voter roll except as specifically provided by law, and that they are supposed to receive a file of information showing how the voter does not comply with the law, not merely a name on a list.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 4:53 p.m.
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